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At Christmas, a friend gave me a wonderful daybook called The Book of Awakening by Mark Nepo.  Each morning, it 

offers me an opportunity to take a look at my inner self from a different angle than I might have thought about; it gives 

me metaphors for self-reflection and offers a meditation guide so that I can focus on this angle of self-awareness.  Oh, 

I’m not always very good about spending the time I’d like to with this meditation.  But the book reminds me that even a 

few minutes spent focused on the inward journey of self and its relationship to the divine can make a difference in my 

approach to the day. 
 
 
On February 14, we enter the season of Lent.  I encourage you to commit to some discipline during this time that will 

help you focus on your personal spiritual journey.  There are, of course, books available to help you do this.  But per-

haps just as helpful is a commitment to spend 10 or 15 minutes each day in silence.  We often think about prayer as 

talking to God, but that doesn’t leave a lot of room to listen for God.  Mother Teresa wrote, “God speaks in the silence 

of the heart.  Listening is the beginning of prayer.”  Lent might be a good time to commit to the practice of silence.  One 

way to start is to try breath prayer.  If breath prayer is new to you, you’ll find instructions for one breath prayer here:  

http://contemplativemonk.com/breath-prayer/ 
 
 
During Lent, our worship theme will ask us to listen for “Voices at the Gate.”  Jesus declares, in John 10, “I am the 

gate.”  What does he mean by this metaphor?  What metaphors does the image of a gate open for you?  A gate can keep 

things out and let things in.  It usually opens (and closes) onto a pathway.  Computer engineering has logic gates.  States 

have gateways to tourist attractions.  We talk of opening the floodgates, of gated communities. 
 
 
Keep your mind open to different interpretations of the metaphor of “gate” this Lent.  We will hear Bible stories about 

exits from and entrances to cities and villages, where there would have been gates in Jesus’ day.  We will hear about the 

raising of Lazarus and the opening of the “gate” or stone that closed off the cave where his body had been laid.  We will 

hear about Jesus washing his disciples’ feet and the way in which this act was a closing of the “gate” of inequality; we 

will hear Peter’s voice speaking denial at a courtyard gate and Jesus’ voice inside Pilate’s gate introducing a new con-

cept of kingdom.  I hope these “Voices at the Gate” will resonate with you on your Lenten journey. 

 

With thanks for all of you, 

Pastor Katie 

 

 

 

   Ash Wednesday - February 14 

   Palm Sunday - March 25 

   Maundy Thursday - March 28 

   Good Friday - March 30 

   Easter Sunday - April 1 

 

 
More information on services and times in the Sunday bulletins and the March newsletter.  

Pastor’s Ponderings  

http://contemplativemonk.com/breath-prayer/
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Worship Tidbits from Pastor Katie 

 

 

Last Sunday, at the request of the Worship and Music Committee, I led a training session for Worship Leaders.  

Seventeen of us gathered together to talk about leading worship.  As you might imagine, we talked about using 

techniques that help us become better speakers—things like enunciation and expression and preparation.  More 

importantly, though, we talked about worship in broader terms.  Cathy Townley, who wrote a book called De-

signing Worship Teams, says “Worship is drama.”  We spent some time discussing this claim.  While most of 

us agreed that we are not about theatrics and performance in our worship, we do understand that the Biblical 

witness of God’s work in the world is dramatic and that our worship is designed to acknowledge the drama of 

God’s work.  As Townley writes, “Worship involves many diverse forms of expression, and in every one of 

them … is the potential of witnessing a life changed by the love of God.  There is no play or story that is more 

dramatic than that.” 

We also discussed what it means to be leaders of this communal spiritual journey we take each Sunday and how we can 

best facilitate a worship service that flows gracefully from beginning to end.  As we move forward, you might notice 

less focus on announcing hymn numbers and page numbers (Linda always makes sure that information is there for you 

in the bulletin) and more attention on the movement of this experience we share each Sunday.  There will be continued 

design around a worship theme so that we have the opportunity to think not about discrete messages in a Scripture pas-

sage but about a more holistic look at how things fit together. 

 

We hope these changes make for worship that is meaningful for you.  If you enjoy being a worship leader and 

are interested in having these kinds of discussions, please let a member of WAM know so we can schedule an-

other training session. 

Lent/Eastertide Study  

You are invited to join Pastor Katie for our Lent/Eastertide study of Learning to Walk in the 

Dark by Barbara Brown Taylor.   

During the season of Lent, we are encouraged to reflect on our spiritual paths and to face our 

spiritual doubts and fears in order that we might grow in our faith.  In this book, Taylor uses 

the metaphor of darkness and explores how walking in the dark allows us to learn things we 

might not learn otherwise.  She talks about the failings of what she calls “full solar spiritual-

ity”—a faith that ignores the reality of the dark times in our lives.  Taylor writes:  “Darkness 

is shorthand for anything that scares me—either because I am sure that I do not have the re-

sources to survive it or because I do not want to find out.  If I had my way, I would eliminate 

everything from chronic back pain to the fear of the devil from my life and the lives of those I 

love.  At least I think I would.  The problem is this:  when, despite all my best efforts, the 

lights have gone off in my life, plunging me into the kind of darkness that turns my knees to 

water, I have not died.  The monsters have not dragged me out of bed and taken me back to 

their lair.  Instead, I have learned things in the dark that I could never have learned in the light, things that have saved 

my life over and over again, so that there is really only one logical conclusion.  I need darkness as much as I need 

light.” 

Sundays, February 25 – May 6 (no class on Easter Sunday, April 1) 

9:30 a.m. – 10:15 a.m.  Sunday mornings before worship 

Books are available in the church office for $10 

Please claim a book as soon as possible so that we know if we need to order more! 
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                                            The Current Adult-Youth Class Has Been Extended for One Week  
 
 
The Bible-based class series “Old Testament Stories your Mother Never Told You” has added a session on February 18, 

to be based on the story of Balaam’s Ride from the book of Numbers.  Briefly, when a magician sets out to curse the 

Israelites despite God’s instructions to do otherwise, his donkey balks and complains bitterly.  Discovering his path 

blocked by an armed angel, the magician promises only to say what the Lord wanted, the moral being, “When an ass 

speaks prophets listen.” (Numbers 22:1-35; Deuteronomy. 18:18-22) 

The series, led by Rod Billingsley, covers seven lesser-known Bible stories, each involving violation of Old Testament 

law. Thornier issues include refusing a levirate marriage, making a burnt offering of your child, or dismembering your 

concubine.   In each story, legal precedent points to the solution of a sticky problem.   

The other remaining stories are: 

February 4 - Two Strong Women and A Couple of Weak Men: When the judge and prophetess Deborah gives a 

military leader the spine to revolt against the Canaanites, the opposing commander flees and is murdered in hiding by 

the wife of his ally.  The victors celebrate in a 30-verse poem.  (Judges 4 and 5) 

February 11 - Brides for the Tribe of Benjamin:  When bloody fighting between the Israelites and the Benjaminites 

leaves the few remaining Benjamite men without wives, the Israelites adopt unusual measures to assure the survival of 

the vanquished tribe.   (1 Samuel: 8) 

The Rev. Frank Duggan (pastor 1944-1950) became the “third builder” in the history of our church, bringing 

about “a complete remodeling and rebuilding program which renovated the whole church edifice in 1948, 

planned in observance of our 75th anniversary.  Estimated to cost  $10,000, the project came in at $18,000.  

The result was “one of the most modern and attractive places of worship in the state.”  Additional subscrip-

tion items included an organ and stained glass windows.  Furniture for the redesigned chancel area was made 

locally.  The project also included “additional education rooms, kitchen, [and] toilets.” 

--From Preparing the Way by J.A. Schufle  

From The Clerk 

 

The Session regretfully accepted Rudy Laumbach’s resignation from Session and from his position as 

church treasurer at the January 23, 2018 stated Session meeting.  We are especially grateful for Rudy’s 

service, dedication, and commitment.  His presence will be greatly missed.  We hope Rudy is able to 

spend more time with family and friends. 
 
The Session elected Mary Schipper to a one-year term as treasurer and Van Swan will make a move from Deacons to 

fill the remaining portion of Rudy’s term.   We welcome both Mary, who will stay a Deacon, and Van, who will be re-

signing his Deacon call. 
 
Trustees Judy Long, Richard Lindeborg, and Christie Baskett met to review our financial holdings.   They have opened 

a Vanguard account and invested $140,000.  These monies include a combination of funds previously invested in CDs, 

gifts (including a bequest from the estate of Jerry Bloomer), and funds designated for accrual that can work to earn 

money until we use them for their dedicated purpose.  Additionally, we have kept reserves in our checking account in 

case of emergency. 
 
Thanks to the Building and Grounds committee for their regular work days at both 1000 Douglas and the Old Town 

Mission Community Center.  Thank you to Karyl Lyne and the Mission and Peacemaking Committee for their outreach, 

Community Life for organizing so many events during the Advent and Christmas seasons, and Worship and Music for 

pitching a tent among us. 
 
Carol Linder, Clerk of Session 
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Getting to Know John McCord 

By Jan Beurskens 

Meet John McCord …as a youth, lovingly contained between his Scotch Irish grandmother and 

grandfather, sitting in a small Presbyterian Church pew in North Lima, Wisconsin.  At that time, he 

had no way of knowing that 60 plus years of his adult life would be spent – not in Wisconsin, but in 

the state of New Mexico, some 1500 miles away.  He would become enchanted by New Mexico’s 

small towns and diverse cultures. 
 
John told me that he expected to take over the family dairy operation; but first came his military 

obligation. He joined the naval air forces and trained as a turret gunner to sit in a 3 man torpedo 

bomber plane.  Fortunately, he never saw combat – in either WWII or the Korean War, even though 

he served in both active and reserve duty for 10 years. 

Our lives are made up of stories – most of which are pretty ordinary, but the next story he shared 

was anything but ordinary.  He brought down from the book shelf a yellowed, framed photo, and began this story. 

He pointed to himself in the picture, a very handsome young man, sitting amongst a group of smiling, uniformed men, 

gathered in front of a plane.  Then he asked if I had ever heard of Flight 19.  “No”.  Had I ever heard of the Bermuda 

triangle?  “Yes, (It was a place in the Atlantic Ocean where ships and planes mysteriously disappeared). 

He went on. Flight 19 referred to as a group of five, three-man torpedo bomber planes sent out on a routine training 

mission from a US Naval airbase in Florida on December 5, 1945. John’s plane was to have been one of those planes.  

It so happened that another pilot asked John’s pilot if he could take the flight as he needed the hours.  John’s pilot had 

extra training hours and could afford to sit this training mission out, so he agreed to the switch.  The five bomber 

planes that left on December 5th never returned. John’s plane, his pilot, and their radio navigator remained at the base. 

Flight 19 disappeared over the area known as the Bermuda triangle, and to this day no one knows what happened. 

After WWII John returned to work on the family dairy farm, but as fate would have it, developed an acute, chronic 

case of asthma and, was told the only “cure” would be to go west, to the clear dry, desert air of Arizona. Head west he 

did, but stopped short of Arizona to visit a friend in Las Vegas, NM and New Mexico was to become his home from 

then on. 

John met his wife Betty when he was working in Santa Fe, and married her a short two months later – saying that he 

just knew “she was the one”.  They were married for 58 years; Betty died in 2010.  They had two children, four grand-

children, and 11 great- grandchildren.  John and Betty lived in Logan, NM for many years, near where Betty grew up.  

It was there that John had his own business as a tax accountant and bookkeeper for local businesses.  After Betty 

passed away, John moved back to Las Vegas to be closer to his daughter and grandchildren. 

John proudly exclaimed that his granddaughter Jennifer and her husband have recently opened their own automotive 

repair service in Las Vegas.  Called Parkinson Automotive Repair, it is located at 505 South Grand.  It is a full service 

car shop dedicated to customer service - so if anyone needs car work, here is a shop John highly recommends.  Please 

pass the word. 

Now 91 years young, John is blessed with many interests.  Top of the list is his involvement with the Masonic Lodge. 

He has been a lodge member for over 60 years, associated with four different lodges in New Mexico.  Among these 

lodges, he has held every office there is in this fraternal organization (several times over). Currently he is treasurer of 

the Las Vegas Masonic Lodge, and is also Secretary/Treasurer of the Masonic Cemetery, a separate organization. 

His home on 8th street is cozy; piles of books sit on the coffee table. Reading is one of his favorite pastimes, along with 

caring for his friendly, very active, young Chihuahua named Charlie Brown. On the window sill sit several lush, very 

healthy Christmas cacti. The biggest one, he explained, has been with him for over 40 years, a happy cactus indeed.  I 

commented on a potted rose bush – adorned with small red roses, and John proudly announced this rosebush bloomed 

at Christmas time instead of the Christmas cactus.  Some type of plant conspiracy no doubt; behold the beauty of the 

rose at Christmas. 

We talked about First United Presbyterian Church, and John said he has been a member during intermittent stays in 

Las Vegas. He said he’d like to attend more often, but things sometimes get in the way. 

John McCord is a gem, a shining diamond with many facets. First United Presbyterian is fortunate to count him as a 

member of our church family. 
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Las Vegas Welcomes Refugees to New Mexico 

After 11 months of efforts by members of the Mission & Peacemaking Committee and of 

Amnesty International, the City Council of Las Vegas, on its second try, unanimously passed 

the resolution on refugee resettlement.  While the resolution does not anticipate refugees 

coming to Las Vegas, it commends the City of Albuquerque for having resettled refugees and 

the City of Santa Fe for its intention to do so.  The resolution will also go to our federal legis-

lators, urging a greater national effort for refugees.   
 
The world is facing the greatest refugee crisis since the end of World War II, with over 22 million having fled war and 

persecution to live in camps outside their own countries.  President Trump has greatly reduced the number of refugees 

to be admitted under the Obama administration, to only 0.02% of those needing resettlement, the lowest number in the 

38-year history of the program.  The resolution arose from our concern for human rights and the moral obligation to 

welcome our neighbors, from wherever they may come.   

Old Town Mission Community Center (OTMCC) Adds Coordinator and Programs 
 
Members of the Joint Operating Team (JOT) of the OTMCC are excited to announce that Ms. Brooklyn 

Aragon has been hired as a part-time coordinator for the facility in a three-month pilot capacity. She will 

begin on February 1 and work through April 30 at which time the effort will be evaluated to see if it 

should continue.  Brooklyn worked as an intern with the Center in 2016.  After graduating from West Las 

Vegas High School last year she enrolled in Highlands University where she is now a freshman.  Our 

group is very hopeful that having a paid staff person to manage use of the building and its grounds and to 

build relationships in the community will begin to increase the viability of the Center. 
 

News on another front is that in February OTMCC will begin hosting an After School Program on Monday through 

Thursday each week for the months of February and March (with the hope of expanding it).  Children will be present 

from 3:15 pm until 5:00 pm on those days.  On Fridays they will go out to the United World College campus for pro-

gramming. The cost to parents will be $10 per week per child.  Staffing will be provided by two or three volunteers a 

day on a rotating basis and by UWC students. We are happy to be able to provide this much-needed service to our town. 

and wanted to pass on a comment made by one of our long time volunteers, Pat Leahan, who among others has been 

instrumental in keeping the doors open over the last few years.  She was reacting to the addition of Brooklyn Aragon to 

our group and said “I'm so grateful to the church and JOT for making this happen, including the fundraising. This truly 

shows their commitment to kids and community!” 

Thank You Received From The YAVs 

Luke Rembold and the Presbytery’s Young Adult Volunteers (YAVs) joined us for worship 

and fellowship on Sunday, January 7, 2018.  All five of the YAVs are completing their year 

of service in the Albuquerque area.  Luke briefly introduced the YAVs during the Minute for 

Mission and shared a few memories from his time as a YAV. 
 
We received the following thank you: 
 

Katie, Karyl, and First United Presbyterian Congregants 
 

Thank you so much for your hospitality and warm welcome at church two weeks ago!  It was such a gift 

for our YAVs to meet your church community and share some of their stories from this journey together. 

We look forward to continued partnership and work together in the future. 
 

Peace, 

Luke M. Rembold + the ABQ YAVs 
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Sunday Schedule 

8:30 a.m. - Jumpstart Breakfast:  

9:30 a.m. - Bible Based Study 

10:30 a.m. - Sunday Worship   

Fellowship Hour following the worship service 

First United Presbyterian Church 

      

 

 

 

Samaritan House Food Donations 

                      For February 

Pasta and Sauce 

February Birthdays 

 

 

3rd Charlotte Wooton 

 Pauline Dimsey 

4th Alan Ayers 

5th Lynda Smith 

17th Christie Baskett 

22nd  Joe Estrada 

28th Claire Weinstein 

 

 

 

 

Deep and Wide 

A Contemplative Service at the Old Town Mission 

5:15 p.m. – 6:15 p.m. on second and fourth Tuesdays  

at the Old Town Mission. 

 

This is an ecumenical gathering open to all,  

sponsored by FUPC. 

Questions? Call D.R. Palmer 303-775-7259  

Communion is offered each Sunday from October 1 

through Pentecost (May 20, 2018) and on the first 

and third Sundays of each month from June through 

September.  We do not celebrate Communion on the 

fifth Sunday of a month due to the addition of the 

Healing Liturgy to the service. 

http://www.lvpresbyterian.org/
mailto:fupc.nm@gmail.com

